
 Community Council

Minutes of Meeting held on 21th September 2022

At a meeting of Ilston Community Council held at 7pm at the Barham Centre on Wednesday, 21st September 2022. Zoom linked failed due to patchy WiFi.
Present:
Councillors: Mr D Ponting, Mrs A Elliott, Mrs H James, Mrs S Mobbs, Mr R Church, Mr N Huffer
County Councillor -Mrs L James joined the meeting at 7.34pm
Cllr N Hollett joined the meeting via phone at 8.55pm
In the Chair: Cllr D Ponting 
Before the commencement of the meeting Cllr Ponting called for a minute silence in remembrance of Her Majesty Queen Elizabeth II. 

1. Apologies for Absence. ​
Councillors: Mr C Bates, Mr S Pleydell and Mr N Holett (as the zoom link failed).
2. Personal Interests
Cllr Church declared an interest as he is a member of Cae Tan and knows the people on working on the site.
3. Minutes
The minutes for the meeting held on 27th July were proposed as a true record by Cllr H James and seconded by Cllr A Elliott. All members present in agreement. 
4. Matters Arising
On 4 (12b) Lunnon Hill – Cllr Church reported that some of the pot holes were filled in between the verge and the white line up the hill for the Iron Man competition. Cllr Ponting reported that this had also been done on the lane leading down to Three Cliffs Bay from North Hills Lane had also been filled in. It was agreed by all members present that Cllr Church arrange a meeting with Swansea Council to discuss the dangerous edge to the road surface via County Councillor Lynda James.
On 5 (4) 
Reports from Members – Problem of inappropriate parking and camping on Gower - After the community council received complaints from Tor Views residents about overnight parking in Tor Bay car park, it was agreed by all members present that Cllr L James take the complaint to the AONB Forum.

On 5 (7) 
Water Supply Problems in Penmaen – Cllr Ponting reported that some residents have had a letter from Welsh Water confirming that the water supply element has been taken off their bill from last April until the problem is fixed. It was agreed by all members present that the clerk contact residents on the mailing list to enquire into whether they have been affected by the water supply problems and if they have had a letter from Welsh Water offering a reduction in the water rates. 

On 5 (11) 
Welsh Government Defibrillator Scheme – The clerk reported that she had been in contact with Shepherd’s Shop. They have looked into the funding for the defibrillator scheme and discovered that they can’t apply for the funding directly at it is aimed at Community Councils. It was agreed by all members present that the community council could offer help and support with the application for the defibrillator but not offer financial assistance.
On 5 (12) 
Hosting of Website Renewal – Cllr Church confirmed that new kit had been purchased for the Barham Centre these include a large screen and a table-top microphone. The network connection needs looking at as it wasn’t possible to connect to it to have the meeting online that evening.    

On 5 (15 A.O.B.) d) Missing sign at the junction of Lunnon Road and B4271 at Pengwern Common - Cllr H James reported to the clerk, earlier in the month, that the new signs at the junction of Lunnon Road and Pengwern Common have been demolished by a car crash. The clerk reported it to Swansea Council. It was agreed by all members present that the clerk contact Mr Avo again for an update. 

On 5 (18) A.O.B.) Footpath in Parkmill – Cllr Mobbs reported that she had met with Caroline Gregg from the Countryside Access Team. Ms Gregg acknowledged that that the path is the safest way from Shepherd’s shop to the Gower Inn and that it was a very well used footpath. She saw that a number of trees had been uprooted and taken away the footpath along that section and she took relevant photos. She acknowledged that the path needed repairing but said that there were issues with funding. Cllr Mobbs has since asked for an update. During that meeting, it was seen that the footpath sign had come down. It was agreed by all members present that Cllr L James will look into reinstating the footpath sign as it has fallen over.

On 5 (6) 
Report from Members – Road Closures due to Iron Man Event – after discussion, it was agreed by all members present that Cllr Church represent the community council at the meeting with organisers and Swansea Council to discuss the issues and discuss alternative routes for the event next year. 

On 5 (9) 
Audit Return for the year ending March 31st 2022 –The clerk reported that the Audit Office have asked for some further information on the budget and that this information has been sent to them. 

On 5 (10) 
Sewage Outfall at Parkmill – The community Council received a reply from NRW. Cllr Mobbs reported that after heavy rainfall, flow was coming out of all three pipes. After discussion, it was agreed by all members present that Cllr Mobbs monitor the situation and take photos and videos when it happens again. It was agreed by all members present that equipment could be purchased in order for a sample to be taken and sent to an accredited laboratory for testing.

On 5 (13) 
Extra hours worked by the clerk – The clerk is keeping a record of her hours. It was agreed by all present that the clerk present the extra hours worked for payment on a quarterly basis.

On 5 (18) 
Broadcasting and Streaming of Meetings - It was agreed that the clerk speak to PC Homecall to upgrade the laptop to 4G to enable it to be connected to hotspots to ensure that Zoom meetings can take place. She is already meeting them to renew the Kaspersky licence and update windows 10. 
On 5 (21 A.O.B.) - PCSO Andrew Brown was not available to come to the September meeting as he was annual leave. The clerk to contact him with dates of upcoming meeting to arrange a date for him to attend. 
On 6 Reports from Members –

a) National Trust Car Park near Tor Bay – Cllr Ponting confirmed that he had contacted the National Trust to report that the rocks have been removed. The National Trust responded that they plan to plant trees to act as a barrier to block access to the car park.


b) AONB Forum – Cllr L James reported that the forum has not met since the last meeting so there was no update.

d) Swansea Area Meeting - Annual Report – Cllr Ponting had written and completed the annual report. It was agreed by all members present to publish it on the website.
g) Hunter’s Lodge café in their garden – The clerk wrote to planning and has received an acknowledgement saying that they will look into the matter within twelve weeks. The clerk also wrote to Trading Standards and it was passed on to Street Trading. They replied that no consent was required by Trading Standards and that the premises had been inspected by the Food and Safety Team as a Food Business Operator. It was agreed by members present to keep a watching brief.
On 5 (8)  
Financial Statement – a) The clerk worked out that her travel expenses incurred when meeting Cllr Ponting and Cllr Elliott for the signing of contracts etc. amounted to £8.37. It was agreed by all members present to pay the clerk’s travel expenses. 

On 9 
Training for Members - It was agreed by all members present that the councillor responsible for the nine key areas of the community council work and those councillors in support roles are as follows:

1. Chair – Cllr Ponting, Vice Chair – Cllr Church

2. Planning – Lead: Cllr Elliott, with support from Cllr Hollett

3. Environmental Issues – Lead: Cllr Mobbs with support from Cllr Huffer

4. Training – Lead: Cllr H James with support from Cllr Ponting and Cllr Bates making up the Training sub committee

5. Highways – Lead: Cllr Bates with support from Cllr Pleydell, Cllr Church and Cllr Mobbs making up the sub committee

6. Finance – Lead: Clerk as RFO with support from Cllr Ponting

7. Communications and Engagement – Lead: Cllr Pleydell

8. Community Council Forum – Lead – Cllr H James.

9. Swansea Area Committee – Lead: Cllr Ponting and Cllr Church

It was agreed by all members present that the clerk establish when the next Community Council Forum is to be held and let Cllr H James know.

On 11 – 
Traffic Working Group – Cllr Church gave an update of the data created by the Speed Indicator Device. He reported that 51% of all traffic was travelling at more than 30mph; 20% of traffic was going at between 31-35mph; 19% of traffic was going at between 36-40mph and 2% up to 50mph. No data was collected above 50mph as the device doesn’t register this to discourage motorists trying to break 100mph barrier. Cllr Church has also been in touch with the residents living opposite the Gower Inn, they are happy to have a device outside their residence. Cllr Church agreed to look into running costs such as electricity usage. The device outside the Heritage Centre produces a lot of data analysis and cost £3000, which was split equally between the community council and the Heritage Centre. The new device will not need to be as high tech as this one and therefore should not cost as much. 
On 12 
Website and Communications – Cllr Ponting expressed the thanks of the community council to Cllr Pleydell who has worked really hard to refurbish and update the website., adding new content and taking off what information was obsolete. Cllr H James to discuss with Cllr Pleydell how the Activities Record is to be put up on the website.  

On 18
Correspondence – 
a) Sustainable Steps Wales grants – It was agreed by all members present that Cllr Mobbs and Cllr Huffer look into opportunities for funding with the possibility of getting funding towards continuing the Nicholaston to Mumbles bus. 

i) Cllr Mobbs to share with Cllr Huffer information from Mike Scott, the AONB Officer, regarding the Landscape and Biodiversity Enhancement Scheme. 

On 19 A.O.B 
a) Ideas for Cllr James’ Environment Budget – Cllr Hollett proposed that a tree be planted on Penmaen Green, to be commemorated to Queen Elizabeth II. He also said that he had spoken to the landowner, Mr Methuen-Campbell who was happy for a tree to be planted and suggested also planting snowdrops on the green as well as the tree.  It was agreed that Cllr Hollett continue to liaise with Mr Methuen-Campbell to decide what type of tree to plant and also to look into the green being mowed in a more environmentally sympathetic way. The clerk will send Cllr Hollett the response from a Tor View resident to the ‘It’s for Them’ campaign about environmentally friendly mowing regimes. 

-Cllr James reported that Swansea Council’s Maintenance Team have allocated two days a month to each community council. It was agreed by all members present that the clerk contact the Parks Department to get the hedges cut back along the footpath diagonally opposite Tor Bay car park, close to where the pavement runs out, to aid visibility when crossing over as it is a dangerous bend and visibility is low. 

-It was agreed by all members present that Cllr L James liaise with Swansea Council about the possibility of a hatched area on the road opposite Tor Bay car park to enable school children to access the school bus stop safely and to ask the Parks Department to cut the hedgerow back to aid visibility when crossing the road as it’s a blind corner at this spot.  
5.  Reports from Members 
a) Cllr H James reported that she had been approached by a resident who witnessed an accident on Lunnon Hill. The accident occurred as a car going up hill had to reverse as the car coming down wouldn’t reverse. The reversing car then went into a car coming up the hill behind it, on the blind corner. After discussion it was agreed by all members present that Cllr L James ask Highways for a Give Way to Oncoming traffic sign to be placed at the top of the hill. 
b) Cllr Ponting reported that the bus stop sign on the eastbound side of the road at Perriswood has been replaced after he asked the Clerk to report it to the council. He also reported that he had attended the Government Finance Training Course. He also attended the Proclamation Ceremony at the Guildhall with Cllr James and the Service of Remembrance for the Queen, at St Mary’s Church in Swansea. 

c) Cllr Ponting reported that Cllr J Griffiths had offered her resignation due to personal and health reasons. Cllr Ponting thanked Cllr Griffiths for all her hard work for the community. After the resignation of Cllr J Griffiths, it was agreed by all members present that a Vacancy Notice needs to go up in all the usual places and on the website. The clerk will facilitate this.

6. Planning Application 

Application No. 2021/3250/FUL 

Location: 

 Land south of Furzehill Green, Parkmill, Swansea, SA2 7LQ

Proposal:
A One Planet Development comprising one detached dwelling and associated enterprise and creation of three ponds (Additional information received).

Applicant: 

 Ms R Muuns from Ecological Land Cooperative

After discussion a vote was taken. Cllr Church declared an interest and therefore did not take part in the discussion or the vote. The result of the vote was three against the application, one in favour and two abstentions. It was therefore agreed that the community council was not in favour of the application but that, other than that the development has been scaled down, there are no significant changes from the previous application and the community council has nothing to add to their previous statement.  
Gower Society Aerial Survey No. 30 – These are undertaken to observe what’s going on and observe changes on Gower. A static caravan was observed, sited in the woodlands south of Cartersford and north of Ilston. The owner of these woodlands was convicted of breaking section 17 of the Forestry Act as he felled more than eight hectares of native and wet woodland along with non-compliance with an enforcement notice to restock trees felled in 2019. He had appealed the decision and a retrial has been scheduled for October. 
Three Cliffs Campsite yurts and car parking issues – It was reported to the community council that residents have raised concerns that the 28 days permitted parking has been exceeded for the year and that cars have been parking at the designated shop car park in order to visit the beach. There was also concern as the number of yurts on site has reached 32. 

 It was agreed by all members present that the clerk contact the Planning Department about the following:

· To report that residents are concerned that the 28 days permitted parking has been exceeded

· To ask if a change of use planning consent has been obtained for the designated shop car parking spaces and area around the barns for beach car parking.

· Enquire into the consent for the number of yurts on site. Has permission been sought to increase the number from 19 to the 32 currently standing.
7.Financial Statement

Noted transactions since the last meeting are as follows:

Debit – 


20/09/2022
C Toft





£298.80




08/08/2022
C Toft

 



£601.10 *


08/08/2022
Penmaen and Nicholaston Village Hall
£166.67


08/08/2022
Ilston Church Trust



£166.66


08/08/2022
Cllr Sue Mobbs 



£166.66 (for supplied for the Queen’s Jubilee event)
Total:







£1399.89



· Clerk’s Pay - £601.10 consists of normal monthly amount of £298.00 (24hrs at £12.45 p/h), plus £302.30 paid as the remainder of the backpay agreed at the June meeting. 
Credit – 
         31/08/2022
Swansea City Council



£1755.00

         05/08/2022
Interest





£1.03

Total:








£1756.03

Therefore – 

Balance:





£2,706.59 Current Account





£3,340.04 Saving Account

a) To consider any invoices or accounts for payments and any requests for donations under section 137 of the Local Government Act 1972 –
-Cllr Ponting presented a receipt for £30.00 for the flowers bought for Cllr Griffiths on her retirement from the community council in thanks for all her hard work. It was agreed by all members present to reimburse Cllr Ponting.
- A letter was received from on Tenovus asking for financial support to deliver their free support line.  It was agreed by all members present not to donate financially to the charity but it was agreed to advertise the Free Support Line number on the website. It was agreed that a space should be created on the website for such things to be sited. The clerk to look into replacing the old notice board in Lunnon with the one previously taken down from Penmaen. 
8.Training for Members
1. Training Plan - Cllr H James reported that the draft training plan is ready but she is waiting to see the OVW template and guidance before offering it for approval. Cllr James to send it to all councillors before the next meeting so that it can be ratified and uploaded to the website before the November deadline. 

2. Training Record – Cllr James reported that the training record is up and running and ready to be uploaded to the website. Councillors to let Cllr James know when they have completed training so she can update the record. Since the beginning of June, as a council, 12 training sessions have been completed. Cllr H James to consult with members taking responsibility for the different areas of council work to discuss training needs. The clerk asked if she could refresh her skills by re-doing the Government Finance module. This was agreed to by all members. 

Cllr James reported that the Training Working Group would encourage all new members to take the New Councillor Training, all members to take the Code of Conduct Training and the Chair take the Charing Module. 

9. ICC Activities Record
The activities record is to be reviewed in November. Cllr H James reported that 34 entries had been recorded since the beginning of June. The record is capturing more activities carried out by members than that reflected in the minutes. Cllr James asked members to continue to report to her what activities have been undertake on behalf of the council. Cllr James to liaise with Cllr Pleydell on how it will be uploaded to the website. 
10.Update from the Traffic Working Group

Cllr Church to send the data from the Speed Indicator Device to Cllr Pleydell for further analysis. 
11.Website and Communications

Cllr Pleydell has asked members to identify places of interest within the community council area to be put on the website such as Giant’s Grave and the Baptist Chapel in Ilston Valley. The What Three Words to be put up for each site. 
12. Financing the replacement of Emergency Phones at Three Cliffs Bay 
After discussion, it was agreed by all members present that there is a need for an emergency phone at Three Cliffs Bay as both of those currently on site have been vandalised and no longer work. It was agreed that there is a duty of care to residents and visitors to the area and therefore members agreed to pay for the replacement unit to be located at the bottom of the footpath to Three Cliffs from Penmaen and also pay the monthly line rental for the duration of the contract. This will be looked at again in two years. 
13. Non-collection of Green Bags in Lunnon 

This issue has been resolved as the clerk contacted the Refuse and Recycling Supervisor at Swansea Council who has assured the community council that this area will be prioritised. Cllr H James, however, has since been contacted by residents about an issue with black bags being fly-tipped and left at the same location to be picked up with the residents’ black bags. It was agreed by all members present that the clerk write to Mr Watkins again and ask that if the number of bags exceeds the allocated three per household for the five properties, then can this please be investigated.

14. Discussion on the use of Vocaleyes for Community Engagement
Following the presentation from Sue Rodaway, the Operations Director, at the July meeting, members discussed whether to invest in the platform for community engagement. After discussion, it was agreed by all members present that the community council would, in the first instance, use the new revamped website to engage with the community and develop an area on the site for ideas from the community. It was also agreed to produce flyers to be delivered to all households asking for ideas, referencing the website and joining the community council mailing list. It was agreed that Cllr Church would look into the flyers. Other ideas for engaging the community included Coffee and Cake events for residents to meet councillors and discuss issues and ideas, as done by Pennard Community Council, and to have a stall at events held in the Heritage Centre to showcase the work of the community council and so that members of the community can discuss ideas, this would be advertised within the community. 
15. Broadcasting and Streaming of Meetings
This was discussed earlier. Please see Matters Arising on 5 (18).

16. Update on the RDP

As this funding is coming to an end it was agree to remove this item from the agenda.

17. Correspondence
Post received and noted:

1. Clerks and Councils Direct, September 2022, Issue 143.

Emails received have been passed onto council members and noted:
a) Received on 28th July 2022, from Mrs S Rodaway, enquiring into the possibility of collaborative working between Ilston and Pennard Community Council as we are now in the same ward. It was agreed by all members present that Cllr Ponting contact Mrs Rodaway and also the community councils in Gower Ward to discuss common issues such as road closures for events. 
b) Received on 8th August 2022, from One Voice Wales (OVW), Seeking Welsh Suppliers, OVW are adding to their supplier’s directory and asking for local suppliers to get in touch. This has been sent out on the mailing list.
c) Received on 12th August 2022, forwarded by OVW from Welsh Government, the Section 6 Biodiversity and Ecosystem Resilience Duty – reporting requirements and resource sheet. It was agreed by all members present that the clerk forward this to Cllr Mobbs and Cllr Huffer.
d) Received on 12th August 2022, forwarded by OVW, from Ask, containing a link to the Older People’s Commissioner for Wales Commissioner’s Newsletter Special Bulletin: Cost of Living. This has been sent out on the CC mailing list.
e) Received on 15th August 2022, from One Voice Wales, regarding the second round of the Local Places for Nature, breaking barriers funding. It was agreed by all members present that the clerk forward this to Cllr Mobbs and Cllr Huffer.
f) Received on 22nd August, from Rachel Carter, Local Places for Nature Officer for OVW, regarding the Community Orchard Scheme by Keep Wales Tidy.
g) Received on 23rd August 2022, from One Voice Wales, the Nature Network Fund funded jointly by NRW, National Lottery Heritage Fund and Welsh Government. This has been launched to improve the condition and resilience of Wales’ marine and terrestrial protected sites network. Grants available from £30,000 to £1 million. It was agreed by all members present to send this out on the council’s mailing list. The community council do not own any land but would consider working collaboratively with landowners.
h) Received on 24th August 2022 forwarded by OVW, Welsh Government Ministerial Advisory Forum on Ageing. The UK Government has launched the ‘Help for Households’ campaign information on support packages to help ease the impact of the cost of living crisis. This has been sent out on the CC mailing list.
i) Received on 26th August 2022, forwarded by OVW from Welsh Government, regarding the St David’s Awards, nominations for the awards close on 20th October 2022. People or groups can be nominated which are doing exceptional things in Wales.

j) Received on 31st August 2022, forwarded by OVW, from Rachel Williams, Improvement and Development Coordinator for Social Care Wales, regarding the Resilient Communities Programme Grant. There is £2million grant funding available for individuals and organisations to increase community participation with nature and to build resilient communities. This has been sent out on the CC mailing list.

k) Received on 5th September 2022, forwarded by OVW, from Welsh Government, regarding the Woodland Creation Grant Schemes, the current scheme offers funding for tree planting and fencing to farms and land managers. 
l) Received on 6th September 2022, from Home Start Cymru, regarding the Together We Can campaign – Home Start Cymru are looking for volunteers to help deliver services to support families with young children when they need it most. It was agreed by all members present that this should be uploaded to the website.
18. Any Other Business
a) Cllr L James contacted members earlier in the month to say that she had daffodil bulbs to plant in the area. It was agreed by all members present that daffodils be planted in Parkmill, Ilston and Lunnon.
b) Cllr James has arranged for the signage for Parkmill to be replaced. The signs will ask drivers to drive safely through the village, from both ends.
b) Cllr L James reported that the pilot bus service from Nicholaston to Penmaen has had the go ahead. The published timetables have the wrong times going through Kittle. It was agreed by all members present that the clerk send the corrected version on the mailing list once received. 

Date of next meeting.  The next meeting is scheduled for Wednesday 26th October 2022 at the Barham Centre, Parkmill and online via zoom at 7pm.
The meeting closed at 10.03pm 
CCChairC Chairman.
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